

- 2 von Birgelen C, Zocca P, Buiten RA, et al. Thin composite wire strut, durable polymer-coated (Resolute Onyx) versus ultrathin cobalt-chromium strut, bioresorbable polymer-coated (Orsiro) drug-eluting stents in allcomers with coronary artery disease (BIONYX): an international, single-blind, randomised non-inferiority trial. *Lancet* 2018; published online Sept 22. [http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736\(18\)32001-4](http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(18)32001-4).
- 3 Baim DS, Cutlip DE, Sharma SK, et al. Final results of the balloon vs optimal atherectomy trial (BOAT). *Circulation* 1998; **97**: 322–31.
- 4 Baim DS, Cutlip DE, O'Shaughnessy CD, et al. Final results of a randomized trial comparing the NIR stent to the Palmaz-Schatz stent for narrowings in native coronary arteries. *Am J Cardiol* 2001; **87**: 152–56.
- 5 Piaggio G, Elbourne DR, Altman DG, et al. Reporting of noninferiority and equivalence randomized trials: an extension of the CONSORT statement. *JAMA* 2006; **295**: 1152–60.
- 6 Piaggio G, Elbourne DR, Pocock SJ, et al. Reporting of noninferiority and equivalence randomized trials: extension of the CONSORT 2010 statement. *JAMA* 2012; **308**: 2594–604.
- 7 Camenzind E, Boersma E, Wijns W, et al. Modifying effect of dual antiplatelet therapy on incidence of stent thrombosis according to implanted drug-eluting stent type. *Eur Heart J* 2014; **35**: 1932–48.
- 8 Camenzind E, Wijns W, Mauri L, et al. Stent thrombosis and major clinical events at 3 years after zotarolimus-eluting or sirolimus-eluting coronary stent implantation: a randomised, multicentre, open-label, controlled trial. *Lancet* 2012; **380**: 1396–405.
- 9 Wijns W, Steg PG, Mauri L, et al. Endeavour zotarolimus-eluting stent reduces stent thrombosis and improves clinical outcomes compared with cypher sirolimus-eluting stent: 4-year results of the PROTECT randomized trial. *Eur Heart J* 2014; **35**: 2812–20.
- 10 Camenzind E, Steg PG, Wijns W. Stent thrombosis late after implantation of first-generation drug-eluting stents: a cause for concern. *Circulation* 2007; **115**: 1440–55.
- 11 Joner M, Finn AV, Farb A, et al. Pathology of drug-eluting stents in humans: delayed healing and late thrombotic risk. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2006; **48**: 193–202.
- 12 von Birgelen C, Sen H, Lam MK, et al. Third-generation zotarolimus-eluting and everolimus-eluting stents in all-comer patients requiring a percutaneous coronary intervention (DUTCH PEERS): a randomised, single-blind, multicentre, non-inferiority trial. *Lancet* 2014; **383**: 413–23.
- 13 Raungard B, Jensen LO, Tilsted H-H, et al. Zotarolimus-eluting durable-polymer-coated stent versus a biolimus-eluting biodegradable-polymer-coated stent in unselected patients undergoing percutaneous coronary intervention (SORT OUT VI): a randomised non-inferiority trial. *Lancet* 2015; **385**: 1527–35.
- 14 von Birgelen C, Kok MM, van der Heijden LC, et al. Very thin strut biodegradable polymer everolimus-eluting and sirolimus-eluting stents versus durable polymer zotarolimus-eluting stents in allcomers with coronary artery disease (BIO-RESORT): a three-arm, randomised, non-inferiority trial. *Lancet* 2016; **388**: 2607–17.
- 15 Kandzari DE, Smits PC, Love MP, et al. Randomized comparison of ridaforolimus and zotarolimus-eluting coronary stents in patients with coronary artery disease: primary results from the BIONICS trial (BioNIR ridaforolimus-eluting coronary stent system in coronary stenosis). *Circulation* 2017; **136**: 1304–14.



## India's health reforms: the need for balance

Published Online  
September 25, 2018  
[http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736\(18\)32387-0](http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(18)32387-0)

For **Ayushman Bharat** see  
<https://www.abnhpm.gov.in/about>

On Sept 23, 2018, the Prime Minister of India, Narendra Modi, launched extensive health reforms.<sup>1</sup> The reforms are to be welcomed because for decades India has underinvested in health, never spending more than 1% of its gross domestic income on its public health system.<sup>2</sup> It has always been surprising that health and access to health care have been given such a low political priority in the world's biggest democracy.

But things are changing, as I and my fellow Elder Ban Ki-moon witnessed when we visited India early in September, 2018, to discuss India's strategy to reach universal health coverage (UHC). At both national and state levels, health is rising up the political agenda and leaders are committing additional public financing to meet the growing health needs of India's enormous population.

Given the scale of unmet need and the constraints of India's low government budgets, it will be essential that India's UHC strategy is efficient and equitable. India must invest heavily in primary health care (PHC) services, where health returns are greatest. This has been shown across the world, and next month global political and health leaders will gather in Kazakhstan to recommit themselves to a PHC-led route to UHC.

During our visit, we were pleased to learn that a key pillar of India's Ayushman Bharat UHC reforms will focus on PHC, by creating 150 000 health and wellness centres. These will provide universal free PHC services, including free medicines and diagnostic services. Having visited a Mohalla clinic in Delhi, which is providing these types of services, we commend this initiative and believe that these centres could provide a strong foundation for a PHC-led route to UHC in India.

The other pillar of the reforms is Pradhan Mantri Jan Arogya Yojana (PM-JAY), a health insurance scheme that will provide more than 100 million poor households (approximately 500 million people) with financial protection against inpatient hospital care, in both public and private hospitals.<sup>3</sup> Each family will be entitled to almost US\$7000 worth of care each year, with a benefit package skewed towards surgical and diagnostic procedures. This health insurance scheme is already being dubbed Modicare with beneficiary households being told by the Minister of Health that they will be issued with gold cards.

There is no doubt this programme will be popular because poor people previously excluded from India's health system will be given access to some of the best hospitals in the country. Our concern though is that in

creating this surge in demand India's UHC reforms will become unbalanced and favour expensive inpatient hospital care rather than more cost-effective primary care. In fact, we heard directly from key government officials that one of the primary objectives of the Ayushman Bharat reforms was to increase rates of hospital admissions among the poor so that they are similar to rates in India's more affluent population. Putting such a high emphasis on expanding inpatient care does not seem appropriate when so many of India's health priorities—eg, increasing immunisation rates and tackling infectious and non-communicable diseases<sup>4</sup>—would be better dealt with in primary care settings.

With the blaze of publicity for the launch of the health insurance programme, there is a danger that Ayushman Bharat will become synonymous with hospital insurance for many people in India. This perception could result in people bypassing PHC services as they use their gold cards to access specialist care in hospitals. The scale-up of the health and wellness centres is, by contrast, a much slower process.

Moreover, given the eye-catching cap of INR 500 000 worth of hospital care per family per year,<sup>3</sup> there is a likelihood that many households will see this as their annual entitlement, which they ought to spend. India's poorly regulated private hospitals will be only too pleased to meet this demand, but as previous hospital insurance schemes have shown in India, this could result in people being given expensive diagnostic and surgical procedures they don't need. Furthermore, it is likely to prove difficult to introduce gate-keeping functions into primary care services once people are given instant access to tertiary care.

There is a risk that India's new health reforms could distort public spending towards tertiary care and this may undermine the Indian Government's own target of increasing primary care spending to at least two-thirds<sup>5</sup> of the national public health expenditure. This will be a key figure to track in the coming months and years to see whether India is following a PHC-led route to UHC.

So as we commend Prime Minister Modi for being perhaps the first Indian national leader to give a high priority to increasing access to health care, we are duty-bound to express our concerns about the balance of his ambitious reforms. One only has to look at the USA, which spends 17.2% of its national income on health



Indraneel Chowdhury/NurPhoto via Getty Images

but is still to reach UHC, to see the perils of a health system built on insuring people against specialist hospital care. Meanwhile, some of India's neighbours, such as Thailand and Sri Lanka, have become known as global UHC success stories, largely because they have invested in universal free services, with a much greater focus on primary care.<sup>6,7</sup> Greater political commitment and increased public investment in the planned Ayushman Bharat health and wellness centres could therefore make all the difference in enabling India to reach UHC by 2030.

*Gro Harlem Brundtland*

The Elders, London W1K 1BJ, UK  
connect@theelders.org

I am Acting Chair of The Elders and former Director-General of WHO. I declare no other competing interests.

- 1 The Times of India. PM Modi launches Ayushman Bharat health scheme: all you need to know. *The Times of India*, Sept 24, 2018. [http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/articleshow/65919352.cms?utm\\_source=contentofinterest&utm\\_medium=text&utm\\_campaign=cppst](http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/articleshow/65919352.cms?utm_source=contentofinterest&utm_medium=text&utm_campaign=cppst) (accessed Sept 24, 2018).
- 2 The Elders. Universal health coverage in India. 2018. <https://theelders.org/article/report-india-urgently-needs-universal-health-coverage> (accessed Sept 20, 2018).
- 3 National Health Agency. Benefits of PM-JAY. 2018. <https://www.abnhtm.gov.in/benefits-of-pmjay> (accessed Sept 20, 2018).
- 4 Patel V, Parikh R, Nandraj S, et al. Assuring health coverage in India. *Lancet* 2015; **386**: 2422–35.
- 5 Ministry of Health and Welfare Family Welfare. Government of India. National health policy 2017. <https://mohfw.gov.in/sites/default/files/9147562941489753121.pdf> (accessed Sept 20, 2019).
- 6 Tangcharoensathien V, Witthayapipopsakul W, Panichkriangkrai W, Patcharanarumol W, Mills A. Health systems development in Thailand: a solid platform for successful implementation of universal health coverage. *Lancet* 2018; **391**: 1205–23.
- 7 Rannan-Eliya RP, Sikurajapathy L. Sri Lanka: "good practice" in expanding health care coverage. Washington, DC: The International Bank for Reconstruction and Development/The World Bank, 2009.